

먼저오심 하나님을 알기 이전 이미 우리 삶에 다가오셔서 역사하신 그분의 은혜를 기억합니다.

만나주심 우리가 있는 이 자리에서 그대로 우리를 받아주신 하나님의 은혜를 함께 나눕니다.

다듬으심 우리를 다듬어가시는 하나님의 손길(성결과 성화의 은혜)을 경험합니다.

들어쓰십 주님께 쓰임 받는 사람으로, 거룩한 삶으로 하나님께 영광을 돌리는 기쁨을 함께 나눕니다.

하늘의 신령한 복

F

새317장(통 353장) 내 주 예수 주신 은혜 새28장(통28장) 복의 근원 강림하사 새433장(통460장) 귀하신 주여 날 붙드사

예는 질문

지난 한 해 하나님께서 우리 교회와 가정에 주신 복은 무엇이 있습니까?

본문 이해

에베소서는 바울의 다른 서신들과는 달리 서문(1:1-2)에 이어 긴 찬송(1:3-14)과 기도(1:15-23)로 시작됩니다. 에베소의 교회들에게 안부와 문안을 전한 바울은 성삼위 하나님의 구속사역을 찬양합니다. 바울은 이 구원을 가리켜 "하늘에 속한 모든 신령한 복(3절)"이라고 말합니다. 하나님이 우리에게 주시기 원하는 신령한 복은 곧 우리를 그리스도 안에서 하나님의 자녀 삼으시는 것입니다. 하나님이 우리에게 허락하신 복은 우리 신분의 변화이지 소유의 넉넉함이 아님을 기억해야합니다.

하나님께서 우리에게 신령한 복을 주신 이유는 무엇입니까? 첫째는 거룩하고 흠이 없게 하시기 위함입니다(4절). 바울은 고린도전서 1장 8절에서 "주께서 너희를 우리 주 예수 그리스도의 날에 책망할 것이 없는 자로 끝까지 견고하게 하시리라"고 말합니다. 또한 골로새서 1장 22절에서도 "이제는 그의 육체의 죽음으로 말미암아 화목하게 하사 너희를 거룩하고 흠 없고 책망할 것이 없는 자로 앞에 세우고자 하셨으니"라고 말합니다. 하나님께서 이스라엘을 애굽에서 구원하심도 그들로 거룩한 백성, 제사장 나라가 되게 하려 하심이었습니다(출 19:6). 광야에서 이스라엘은 철저히거룩을 훈련해야 했습니다. 그리스도의 피로 구원을 얻은 성도들에게도 거룩한 삶은 선택이 아닙니다.

둘째, 하나님의 은혜의 영광을 찬송하기 위함입니다(6, 12, 14절). 이 서신을 쓰는 바울은 로마 감옥에 갇혀 있습니다. 그럼에도 불구하고 우리를 구원하신 은혜를 찬양하며 편지를 읽는 모든 성도들에게 넘치게 베푸시는 하나님의 복을 찬양할 것을 권면하고 있습니다. 하나님이 인간을 창조하신 목적 또한 찬송을 받기 위함(사 43:21)이었습니다. 우리는 그리스도 예수 안에 있는 신실한 자

들(2절)입니다. 구원받을 자격 없는 우리가(엡 2:3) 창세 전부터 하나님의 계획하심 가운데 그리스도의 피로 속량함을 입었으며 성령으로 확증 받은 하나님의 자녀가 되었습니다. 세상 가운데에서 내 삶의 존재가 하나님께 영광이 되며 그 은혜를 찬송해야 합니다. 부끄럽지 않은 거룩한 삶을 살아내야 합니다.

말씀 속으로

- 우리에게 주신 하늘의 신령한 복은 무엇입니까?
- 구원의 조건은 무엇입니까?

[]] 삼속으로

• 구원 받은 자의 기쁨과 감사가 늘 우리 삶에 있습니까?

암송구절 | 에베소서 1:6

이는 그가 사랑하시는 자 안에서 우리에게 저거 주시는 바 그의 은혜의 영광을 찬송하게 하려는 것 이라

지녀와 나눔

교회학교에서 드리는 예배 중에 가장 좋아하는 찬양은 무엇입니까? 왜 그 찬양을 좋아하나요?

주님께 순종하고 교회를 사랑하라



600장(통242장) 교회의 참 된 터는 새208장(통246장) 내 주의 나라와 우릴 사용하소서

코비드 팬데믹으로 대면하여 예배하지 못한 기간이 꽤 길었습니다. 그 당시 예배를 드리면서 느낀 점이 있으면 나눠봅시다.

₩ 본문 이해

오늘 우리가 읽은 본문은 아내는 자기 남편에게 복종하기를 주께 하듯하라고 합니다. 남편을 예수 님에 비유합니다. 또한 남편은 예수님께서 교회를 사랑하시고 그 교회를 위하여 자신을 주심 같이 아내를 사랑하라고 합니다. 아내를 교회에 비유합니다. 이 본문을 아내와 남편에게 주는 권면으로 읽어도 은혜가 됩니다. 물론 오늘날 아내들에게 남편들에게 복종하라고 하면 지금 시대가 어떤시 단데 이런 구닥다리 같은 말을 하냐고 반기를 들 아내들도 많을 거라 생각됩니다. 그럼에도 성경이 하나님의 영감으로 기록되었다는 것을 믿는다면 허투로 들을 수만은 없습니다. 성경의 말씀대로 순종하여 남편에게 복종할 때 그 가정을 세우시고 회복시키는 하나님의 역사를 보게 될 것입니다. 남편들도 성경 말씀대로 이웃의 것을 탐내지 말고 아내를 사랑할 때 그 가정을 위한 하나님의 일하 심, 곧 역사를 보게 되리라 확신합니다. 성경의 말씀을 믿고 그 말씀에 순종하여 행할 때 능력이 나옵니다. 이것이 그리스도인들만이 가질 수 있는 능력이며 누릴 수 있는 특권입니다. 말씀대로 살지 않기에 오늘날 교회가. 성도가 능력이 없습니다.

오늘 본문에서 32절 말씀을 눈여겨 볼 필요가 있습니다. 분명 아내와 남편들에게 주시는 말씀인데, 바울은 "이 비밀이 크도다 나는 그리스도와 교회에 대하여 말하노라"고 합니다. 오늘 이 본문은 '그리스도'와 '교회'에 대한 가르침이라는 뜻입니다. 저도 오늘 본문을 그렇게 읽기를 원합니다. 교회의 머리는 그리스도이십니다. 교회의 주인은 예수님이십니다. 교회는 예수님만 보여지고 예수님만 선포하고 예수님만 드러나고 예수님께만 영광 돌려야 합니다. 예수님이 보이지 않으면 그 교회는 교회가 아닙니다. 모여서 인간의 만족을 위해 예배하는 건물일 뿐입니다.

코로나 팬데믹으로 교회가 모여서 예배를 드리지 못하는 초유의 사태를 맞이했습니다. 지금은 제 재가 풀려 모여서 예배 드리는 것을 법적으로 규제하지는 않습니다. 하지만 아직도 교회로 돌아오지 않은 성도들이 많습니다. 사람 많은 식당에 가 밥은 먹지만 교회는 나오지 않습니다. 만원 전철, 만원 버스를 타고 일하러 가지만 교회는 나오지 않습니다. 코로나 바이러스가 식당에는, 일 터에는 없고 교회에만 있는가 봅니다. 팬데믹 이후 교회는 남편은 가정을 떡하니 지키고 있는데 아내가 나가서는 돌아오지 않고 있는 형국입니다. 이래서는 가정이 온전할 수가 없습니다. 주님은 여전히 우리를 사랑하십니다. 아내들이여 남편이 기다리는 집으로 돌아오십시오. 세상에서 맛볼 수 없는 맛난 음식이, 세상이 줄 수 없는 평안과 기쁨이 있는 집으로 돌아오십시오. 우리 예수님이 기다리고 있습니다.

말씀 속으로

• 바울은 왜 남편들에게 그리스도께서 교회를 사랑하시고 그 교회를 위하여 자신을 주심 같이 하라고 하셨습니까?(26-27절)

[]] 삼속으로

• 당신은 당신의 남편에게 복종하고 있습니까? 당신은 당신의 아내를 주님께서 교회를 사랑하심 같이 사랑하십니까? 그렇게 하지 못한다면 왜 그렇습니까

[]] **암송 구절 |** 에베소서 5:33

그러나 너희도 각각 자기의 아내 사랑하기를 자신 같이 하고 아내도 자기 남편을 존경하라

[[]] 자녀와 나눔

ㅇㅇ이는 예수님을 사랑하니? 사랑한다면 그 사랑을 어떻게 표현할 수 있을까?

예수님의 흔적을 지니고 있는가

F

새303장(통403) 날 위하여 십자가의 새456장(통509장) 거친 세상에서 실패하거든 나 주의 믿음 갖고

[[]] 여는 질문

살다보면 크고 작은 마음에 난 상처를 가지고 살게 됩니다. 주님을 만나고 치유된 상처가 있다면 나눠봅시다. 신앙생활하면서 받은 상처들도 함께 나눠봅시다.

[]] 본문 이해

갈라디아서는 바울이 왜 갈라디아 교회에 서신을 보냈는지가 중요한 성경입니다. 이미 1장에서 묵 상했듯이 갈라디아 교회에 바울이 전했던 복음이 아닌 "다른 복음"을 전하는 이들이 있었습니다. 다른 복음은 할례를 받아 유대인처럼 되고 율법을 준수함으로 의에 이른다는 잘못된 가르침이었 습니다.

11절에서 다시 한 번 바울의 긴박함이 "큰 글자로 쓴 것을 보라"는 문장에서 엿보입니다. '큰 글자'로 쓸 수밖에 없는 바울이었습니다. 갈라디아 교인들이 잘 보이라고 큰 글자로 쓰지는 않았을 것입니다. 복음을 전하면서 많은 질고를 겪었습니다. 눈도 침침하여 잘 보이지가 않았습니다. 한 글자한 글자 쓰는 것도 쉽지 않았을거라 상상해 볼 수 있습니다. 그런 바울은 갈라디아 교회에 편지를 써 보내야만 했습니다. '큰 글자'로 간절함을 담아 갈라디아 교회가 바른 복음에, 진리에 서기를 바라며 한 글자 한 글자 써 내려갔습니다.

오직 예수님을 믿음으로 말미암아 의에 이르고 구원을 받습니다. 다른 복음은 없습니다. 그러니 바울은 이렇게 씁니다. "할례나 무할례가 아무 것도 아니로되 오직 새로 지으심을 받는 것만이 중요하니라."(15절) 예수님을 믿음으로 구원을 얻은 그리스도인은 율법에서 자유합니다. 율법이 올무가 되지 못합니다. 그러니 할례나 무할례는 그리스도인을 규정하지 못하며 그것에 매이지 않습니다. 그리스도인은 새로운 존재가 되는 것입니다. 하나님의 자녀가 됩니다. 아브라함의 자손, 곧복의 근원이 됩니다. 성령으로 살며 성령의 열매를 맺습니다. 유대인에게는 거리끼는 것이요, 헬라인들에게는 미련한 것(고전 1:23, 18)인 십자가가 예수님께서 죽으시고 부활하신 구원과 능력의

십자가가 됩니다. 그러니 그리스도의 십자가 외에 자랑할 것(14절)이 없습니다.

실상 오늘날 많은 그리스도인들은 십자가를 자랑하기보다 '나'를 자랑하기에 바빠 보입니다. '내가'복음이 되어 '나'만 증거하고 '내' 주장만 하기에 바빠 보입니다. 신년주일에 떡국을 끓이면서 떡만 넣고 끓이는지 만두를 넣고 끓이는지는 중요하지 않습니다. 우리가 이룰 구원과 아무 상관도 없습니다. 하지만 생사를 걸고 싸웁니다. 내 의견대로 끓여야 한다고 말입니다. 식탁에 앉아서는 자신의 정치적 성향과 자신이 알고 있는 지식을 전하느라 혈안입니다. 조금만 자신과 의견이 다른 말을 꺼내면 금새 목에 핏대를 세우고 목청을 높입니다.

'나'는 십자가에 못 박아야 합니다. 그래야 능력이 나타납니다. 우리가 자랑할 것은 예수 그리스도 의 십자가입니다. 그 외에는 자랑할 것이 없습니다. 세상에 살면서 상체기 나지 않은 과일 고르고, 일 푼도 손해보지 않으려고 하는 모습 속에서는 복음이 담을 넘기가 힘듭니다. 바울처럼 우리 몸에 예수님의 흔적이 있어야 하겠습니다. 세상을 향해 "내 몸에 그리스도의 흔적이 보이지 않느냐"고 소리치지 않아도 세상 사람들이 내 몸에 있는 그리스도의 흔적을 볼 수 있어야 하겠습니다.

말씀 속으로

• 우리 주 예수 그리스도의 십자가 외에 자랑하고 있는 것이 있습니까?(14절)

₩ 삼속으로

• 예수님의 흔적이 내 몸에 있습니까? 내 삶에 어떻게 드러납니까?

[]] **암송 구절 |** 갈라디아서 6:17

이 후로는 누구든지 나를 괴롭게 하지 말라 내가 내 몸에 예수의 흔적을 지니고 있노라

[[]] 자녀와 나눔

무엇을 하나님께 자랑하고 싶니? 하나님께서 공부를 잘하면 좋아하실까? 운동을 잘하면 좋아하실까? 주일에 공부하느라 운동하느라 예배드리지 못해 예배 때 하나님을 만나지 못하면 하나님께 서는 어떤 마음이실까?

● 기도 ● 찬양 ● 말씀교제 ● 함께기도 ● 교제

내게 능력 주시는 자 안에서

F

새453장(통506장) 예수 더 알기 원하네 새446장(통500장) 주 음성 외에는 주님 한 분 만으로 나는 만족해

에 여는 질문

살면서 가장 힘들었던 적이 있었습니까? 반대로 살면서 가장 좋았던 적이 있습니까? 함께 나눠봅시다.

₩ 본문 이해

우리 인생 가운데 내가 바꾸고 싶어도 바꿀 수 없는 게 있습니다. 출생과 관련된 것입니다. 세계 굴 지의 재벌가에 태어나는 것, 아니면 매일 술에 쩔어 고함을 지르고 아내를 구타하는 알콜중독자 아버지를 둔 가정에 태어나는 것, 평범한 직장생활을 하는 중산층 가정에 태어나는 것, 이러한 것 들은 내 뜻대로, 내 의지로 되지 않습니다. 태어난 후에는 이미 결정되어 있기에 바꿀래야 바꿀 수 가 없습니다. 재벌가에 태어나지 못한 것에 대해 아무리 투덜거려봤자 아무 것도 바뀌지 않습니다. 괜히 마음만 허해집니다. 다시 태어날 수 없기 때문입니다. 나의 출생은 바꿀 수 없지만 그 이후의 삶은 얼마든지 내가 어떻게 살아가느냐에 따라 달라질 수 있습니다. 우리가 다시 태어나는 길은 딱 한 가지 입니다. 거듭나는 것입니다. 인생을 다시 사는 유일한 방법은 예수님을 믿는 길 뿐입니다. 예수님께서는 바울을 통해 자신의 출생과 신세를 한탄하지 않고 허송세월하지 않을 비결을 알려 주십니다. 그것은 바로 '자족'입니다. 바울은 "자족하기를 배웠다"라고 합니다. 다메색으로 가는 길 위에서 예수님을 만난 후로 바울은 거듭났습니다. 이름만 사울에서 바울로 바뀐 것이 아니라 그의 전 존재가 바뀌었습니다. 오늘날로 말하면 대기업 사장직을 내 던지고, 박사학위 내 던지고, 국회의원직 내 던지고, 출세할 수 있는 길을 떠나, 편하게 떵떵거리며 살 수 있는 길에서 떠나 주님 의 복음을 위해 이방인 선교를 위해 자신을 바친 것입니다. 모진 질고와 풍파를 겪으면서 바울은 "자족하기를 배웠다"라고 말합니다. "비천에 처할 줄도 알고 풍부에 처할 줄도 알아 모든 일 곧 배 부름과 배고픔과 풍부와 궁핍에도 처할 줄 아는 일체의 비결을 배웠다"라고 고백합니다. 여기서 말하는 비천은 처절한 경제적 궁핍입니다. 내가 뭘 잘못해서 오는 궁핍이 아니라 주어진 궁핍입니

다. 풍부도 마찬가지로 경제적인 풍요를 말합니다. 이또한 자신의 노력으로 얻은 것이 아니라 주어 진 경제적인 부유함입니다. 하나님에게로부터 주어진 궁핍과 풍부입니다. 이로부터 궁핍에도 처할 줄 아는 비결을 배우고, 풍부에도 처할 줄 아는 비결을 배웠습니다. 그러하기에 바울이 말하는 '자족'은 자신의 힘과 노력과 능력으로 얻은 만족이 아니라 하나님으로부터 주어진 만족입니다. 우리가 자주 부르는 찬양 중에 "주님 한 분 만으로 나는 만족해"라는 찬양이 있습니다. 진실되게 우리 자신에 물어볼 필요가 있습니다. 정말로 주님 한 분 만으로 만족하고 있는지 말입니다. 바울이 말하는 "내게 능력 주시는 자"는 예수님이십니다. 그 예수님 안에서 모든 것을 할 수 있다고 바울은 고백하고 있습니다. 여기서 바울이 말하는 모든 것은 바로 비천, 풍부, 배부름, 배고픔, 궁핍의 상황 속에서도 자족할 수 있는 비결을 배웠기에 할 수 있는 모든 것입니다. 자족은 욕심을 버리고 주님을 의지할 때 얻을 수 있습니다. 그럴 때 우리도 바울과 같이 고백할 수 있습니다. "내게 능력 주시는 자 안에서 내가 모든 것을 할 수 있습니다."

말씀 속으로

• 여러분의 자족은 '자족(Self-sufficient)'입니까? 아니면 '하나님으로 만족(God-sufficient)' 입니까? (11절)

₩ 삼속으로

• 궁핍할 때 나는 어떠했습니까? 풍부할 때 나는 어떠했습니까?

☆ 암송 구절 | 빌립보서 4:13

내게 능력 주시는 자 안에서 내가 모든 것을 할 수 있느니라

[]] 자녀와 나눔

지금 갖고 싶은 게 있니? 그걸 가지면 행복할까? 그럼 그게 지금 없어서 불편한 점은 뭐가 있을까?

믿음의 역사, 사랑의 수고, 소망의 인내



새449장(통377장)예수 따라가며 새543장(통342장) 어려운 일 당할 때 새179장(167장) 주 예수의 강림이

나는 어떻게 복음을 듣고 믿게 되었는지 이야기 해보세요.

본문 이해

데살로니가에서 짧은 기간 머물러야 했고, 급히 도망쳐 나와야 했던 바울은 늘 데살로니가로 돌아 가기를 원했습니다. 그러나 상황이 여의치 않자 디모데를 통해 성도들을 격려하고 위로하기 원했습니다. 고린도에서 다시 만난 디모데는 데살로니가 교회에 대한 기쁜 소식을 전했습니다. 많은 환란이 있으나 그들이 믿음을 지킴으로 모든 믿는 자들의 본이 되고 있다는 소식이었습니다. 이에 바울은 하나님께 감사하며, 데살로니가 교회를 향해 믿음의 역사, 사랑의 수고, 예수 그리스도에 대한 소망의 인내를 기억하며(3절) 칭찬하고 격려합니다.

믿음은 반드시 행위를 수반합니다. 우리는 믿음으로 구원을 얻고, 구원 받은 자의 책임 있는 삶을 살아야 합니다. 데살로니가 성도들이 박해를 받는 이유는 무엇입니까? 그들이 우상을 버렸기 때문 입니다. 거짓된 신들이 아닌 하나님만이 살아계시고 참되시다는 섬겼기 때문입니다. 믿음은 우리의 삶을 돌이키는 행위를 요구합니다. 이러한 믿음의 역사는 에베소의 성도들에게도 나타났습니다. 에베소의 회심한 그리스도인들은 우상을 불태웠고, 마술사들은 복음을 받아들인 후 마술 책들을 모아 불살랐습니다(행 19). 지금 우리가 버려야 할 우상은 무엇입니까? 거룩하지 못한 삶으로 믿음의 역사를 방해하고 있지는 않습니까?

사랑은 희생과 섬김이 뒤따릅니다. 하나님의 사랑은 예수 그리스도의 십자가의 죽음으로 나타났습니다. 데살로니가에서는 야손과 믿음의 형제들의 희생이 있었습니다. 유대인들은 야솝의 집에 침입하여 바울을 찾기 위해 집안 곳곳을 마구잡이로 뒤졌습니다. 그러나 바울이 없는 것을 알고 유대인들은 야손과 믿는 자들을 읍장에게 고소했습니다. 결국 야손은 많은 보석금을 물어냈습니다. 경제적, 정신적, 물질적 피해를 고스란히 입었습니다. 그러나 야손과 그 믿음의 형제들은 그리

스도와 향한 사랑과 복음에 대한 열정으로 수고를 친히 감당했고, 데살로니가 교회가 믿음을 더욱 단단히 지켜낼 수 있는 주춧돌이 되었습니다.

무엇보다 데살로니가 성도들이 환란을 이겨낼 수 있었던 것은 그리스도의 재림에 대한 소망이 있었기 때문입니다. 사실 데살로니가 성도들은 예수 그리스도의 재림이 임박했다고 믿었습니다. 편지의 후반부나, 데살로니가후서에서는 이 임박한 재림에 대한 경고가 주어집니다. 그러나 분명한 것은 성도들은 다시 오실 예수 그리스도를 믿음으로 인내할 수 있다는 것입니다. 데살로니가 성도들은 마지막 때에 "장래의 노하심에서 건지시는 이는 예수(10절)"라고 고백했습니다. 바울은 성도들을 격려하며 다시 말합니다. "우리 살아 남은 자들도 그들과 함께 구름 속으로 끌어 올려 공중에서 주를 영접하게 하시리니 그리하여 우리가 항상 주와 함께 있으리라(살전 4:17)"

말씀 속으로

- 데살로니가교회 성도들이 믿음의 본이 될 수 있었던 이유는 무엇입니까? (6절)
- 데살로니가 교회를 통해 우리가 가져야하는 믿음은 어떤 것입니까? (9-10절)

[[]] 삶속으로

- 나의 삶이 데살로니가 교회의 성도들과 같이 믿음의 본이 되고 있습니까?
- 내 삶에 믿음의 역사, 사랑의 수고, 소망의 인내가 나타납니까?

□ 암송 구절 □ 데살로니가전서 1장 6 - 7절

또 너희는 많은 환난 가운데서 성령의 기쁨으로 말씀을 받아 우리와 주를 본받은 자가 되었으니 그 러므로 너희가 마게도냐와 아가야에 있는 모든 믿는 자의 본이 되었느니라

자녀와 나눔

커피필터를 물에 적신 후, 물감을 한 방울 떨어뜨리거나 수성펜(Washable marker)으로 점을 찍어보세요. 그리고 믿음의 좋은 소문에 대해 함께 이야기 나눠보세요.

Small Group Study Week

The Divine Blessing from Heaven



Lord, Take My All Come, Thou Fount of Every Blessing Nearer. Still Nearer

[]] Opening Discussion

What blessings has God given to our churches and families over the past year?

Understanding today's passage

Unlike Paul's other epistles, Ephesians begins with a long hymn (1:3–14) and prayer (1:15–23) followed by a preface (1:1–2). Paul, who delivered greetings to the churches in Ephesus, praises the redemptive work of the Triune God. Paul refers to this salvation as "every spiritual blessing of heaven" (v. 3). The spiritual blessing that God wants to give us is to make us God's children in Christ. We must remember that the blessing that God has granted us is a change in our identity, not the abundance of our possessions.

Why has God given us spiritual blessings? The first reason is to be holy and blameless (v. 4). Paul says in 1 Corinthians 1:8, "The Lord will strengthen you to the end as one who has nothing to rebuke on the day of our Lord Jesus Christ." Colossians 1:22 also says, "Now that he has reconciled you by Christ's physical body through death to present you holy in his, without blemish and free from accusation." God saved Israel from Egypt so that they might become a holy people, a nation of priests (Exod 19:6). In the wilderness, Israel had to be trained thoroughly for holiness. Even for people who have been saved by the blood of Christ, the holy life is not an option.

The second reason is to praise the glory of God's grace (vv. 6, 12, 14). Paul, who wrote this epistle, is imprisoned in a Roman prison. Nevertheless, he exhorts us to praise the grace that has saved us and encourages all the people who read this letter to praise the abundant blessings of God. God's purpose in creating man was also to receive praise (Isa

43:21). We are faithful people in Christ Jesus (v. 2). We who do not deserve to be saved (Eph 2:3) have been redeemed by the blood of Christ in God's plan since before the creation of the world and have become children of God, confirmed by the Holy Spirit. The existence of my life in the world should be to glorify God and I should praise His grace. We must live a holy life that is not ashamed.
Into the Word
• What are the spiritual blessings of heaven that have been given to us?
• What are the conditions for salvation?
Into our life
• Is there always joy and gratitude in our lives for the saved?
Memory Verse Ephesians 1:6
To the praise of his glorious grace, which he has freely given us in the One he loves.
Sharing with your children
What is your favorite hymn or praise during worship services in church school? Why do you like that particular song?

Submit to the Lord and Love the Church



The Church's One Foundation I Love Thy Kingdom, Lord We are Willing, Use Us

Opening Discussion

Due to the Covid pandemic, we haven't been able to have in-person services for a long time. Please share with your group what your worship experience was like during that time?

Understanding today's passage

Today's passage says that a wife should submit to her husband as to the Lord. Here, husbands are compared to Jesus. Also, it instructs husbands to love their wives just as Christ loved the church and gave himself up for her. Wives are compared to the church. This scripture is an exhortation to both wives and husbands. This text may not be welcomed by the wives of this time and generation. I think there may be many wives who object to it. Nevertheless, when we trust that the Bible is inspired by God, this teaching can't be easily ignored.

When wives obey the Word of God and submit to their husbands, they will see the renewal and restoration of families. Also, when husbands love their wives with sacrificial love, they will see the work of God being done in their families. When there is obedience to the Word of God, we will see a great victory in our homes. This incredible power comes from the Lord Jesus and this is a blessing promised to those who believe in Jesus.

Because we are not living according to the Word of God, we barely see the power of restoration in our homes and churches. Today's message is specifically given to husbands and wives. As Paul says, "This mystery is great, I speak of Christ and of the church." Today's text emphasizes the relationship between "Christ" and the "Church." May we remember that. The head of the church is Christ and the church belongs to Jesus.

Church is where Christ should be elevated and Christ should be manifested. If Jesus is not seen at a church, that church should reconsider how they worship. Then it only becomes a building to host social gatherings. Due to the Covid pandemic, churches are experiencing the rare circumstances of not having in–person services. Now, we are seeing many congregants still not returning to worship services. Eating out is back to normal but going to church isn't. After the pandemic, the pews are empty while the head of the Church, Jesus Christ, is waiting for the spiritual wives to come back. This is not a healthy marriage. Our Lord's love is steadfast. Spiritual wives need to return to their spiritual home. Church is the place that offers the joy and peace which the world cannot offer. Jesus is waiting for you, come home.

Into the Word

• What did Apostle Paul instruct the husbands to do following Jesus' example? (vv. 26–27)

Into our life

• Are you submitting to your husband? Are you loving your wife as Christ loves His church? If not, why not?

Memory Verse | Ephesians 5:33

However, let each one of you love his wife as himself, and let the wife see that she respects her husband.

Sharing with your children

Ask your child if they love Jesus. Ask how they can express the love of Christ.

Do You Have the Marks of Christ?



How Can I Keep From Singing?
Have You Failed in Your Plan
I Just Keep Trusting My Lord

Opening Discussion

In our life, we find ourselves being wounded and hurt. If there is an emotional/spiritual wound that was healed through Jesus, please share that experience? You may also have wounds inflicted by a church. Please share that.

Understanding today's passage

The importance of Galatians is to know the reason why Paul had to write this letter to Galatia. In chapter 1, we read that there were people who preached a different gospel. They taught believers to be circumcised and to obey the law. Paul's urgency is indicated in verse 11, "see what large letters I use." Paul had no option but to write in large letters and it was for the Galatian Christians to pay attention to that. Paul went through many sufferings and trials. His eyes were getting weak, and he could no longer see well. Perhaps it wasn't easy for him to write. In spite of that, he had to write a letter to the Galatians. Large letters convey Paul's earnest desire so that the Galatian believers would stand on sound doctrine and the truth.

Only through Jesus, we are justified and saved. There is no other gospel. Therefore, Paul writes in verse 15, "Neither circumcision nor uncircumcision means anything; what counts is the new creation." The law will not bind us and in Christ we become new creations and become God's children. We become the children of Abraham. When we live in the Spirit, we will bear the fruit of the Spirit. The Bible also teaches that "the gospel is a stumbling block to Jews and foolishness to Gentiles," but for those who believe, it has the power to save (1 Cor 1:23, 18). Therefore, we have nothing to boast

about but Jesus Christ.

Sharing with your children

Regretfully, there are more Christians who are busy boasting about themselves rather than boasting about Jesus Christ and his sacrifice. The New Year's dish, tteokguk, has its significance because of the tteok and it really doesn't matter whether it has mandu or not. This matter has nothing to do with our salvation, but people fight over how it should be cooked. Families also argue over political persuasions and get offended when their opinions are not accepted.

It is "I" that needs to be crucified and when it is done, we will see Christ's power emerging. Our boast should be no other than the cross of Jesus. We cannot present the gospel if we insist on self–seeking but deny self–sacrifice. We have to show the marks of Jesus as the apostle proclaimed. Furthermore, even without mentioning the marks of Jesus, we can become Christians for whom the marks of Christ can be evident through our lives and examples.

Into the Word Into the Word Into the Word Into the Word Do you have the marks of Jesus? How does it show through your life? Memory Verse | Galatians 6:17 From now on let no one cause me trouble, for I bear on my body the marks of Jesus.

What are you proud of that you want to share with God? Would God like it if you are a good student or if you are a good athlete? Would it please God if your focus is not worshiping and honoring God but on your school or sports?



Through ONE who Gives Me Strength



More About Jesus Would I Know I Need Thee Every Hour Lord I am Satisfied with Only You Alone

Opening Discussion

When was the hardest time in your life? When was the happiest moment in your life? Let us share together.

Understanding today's passage

There are things in our lives that we are unable to change. For example, we can't choose to whom we were born. Some people were born into the richest families. Some were born to a father who was alcoholic and beat their mother. Some were born to middle class families. We do not choose these situations. The family and the background we were born into was already decided. Therefore we can't just complain about the families we were born into like, "why aren't we rich?" Complaining is no good at all, since we can't be born again to a different family. Even though we can't do anything to change the family background we were born into, we are able to change anything that comes after. There is only one way of being born again, which is a rebirth in Jesus Christ by trusting Him.

Jesus teaches us the secret of not wasting our time to complain about our birth and background through Apostle Paul. It is "being content." Apostle Paul said that he has learned to be content. Apostle Paul was born again on the way to Damascus when he met Jesus Christ. It was not only the name change from Saul to Paul, but his whole being changed. His change is like someone who gave up their title as CEO, their PhD, their prestige as a member of congress and their comfortable life in order to share the gospel of Jesus Christ with people in other countries. In his severe suffering and chal-

lenges, Paul said he learned to be content. Apostle Paul confessed that "I have learned the secret of being content in any and every situation, whether well fed or hungry, whether living in plenty or in want." In this verse, living in plenty or in want are the given situations. They are the economic and financial status which were given. When Apostle Paul learned to be content in any situation, he learned that being content is not from his own effort and strength, but it is from God. There is a popular gospel song, "I am satisfied with God alone." Let us ask ourselves sincerely if we are content and satisfied with God only.

To Apostle Paul, "the one who gives me strength" was Jesus Christ. Paul confessed that he can do anything through Jesus Christ. The reason for his confident confession is that he learned to be content in any situation, whether he was well-fed or hungry, in plenty or in need. "Being content" only comes when we discard our own greed and rely on God alone. Then we can confess that "I can do everything through One who gives me strength."

Into the Word Is your contentment "self-sufficient" or "God-sufficient?" (v. 11) Into our life How did I behave and respond when I was living in need versus when I was living in plenty? Memory Verse | Philippians 4:13 I can do all things through him who strengthens me.

Is there something you want to have now? Would you be happier if you could have it?

Sharing with your children

Small Group Study 5 Week

Work of Faith, Labor of Love, and Steadfastness of Hope



When We Walk with the Lord Simply Trusting Every Day O Turn Ye

Opening Discussion

Let's talk about how you came to believe in the gospel.

Understanding today's passage

Paul, who stayed in Thessalonica for a short time because he had to flee quickly, always wanted to return to Thessalonica. However, when things were not going well, he wanted to encourage and comfort the people through Timothy. Paul met Timothy again in Corinth and Timothy shared the good news about the Thessalonian church. There were many tribulations, but the news was that they were setting an example for all believers by keeping their faith. For this, Paul thanked God and praised and encouraged the Thessalonian church, remembering their work of faith, labor of love, and steadfastness of hope in Jesus Christ (v. 3).

Faith necessarily entails action. We must obtain salvation through faith and live the responsible life of those who have been saved. Why are the Thessalonians persecuted? Because they forsook idols. This is because they served only God, not false gods, but the living and true God. Faith requires action that transforms our lives. This history of faith was also shown by the people in Ephesus. The converted Christians in Ephesus burned the idols, and the magicians gathered the magic books and burned them after they accepted the gospel (Acts 19). What idols should we throw away now? Are you hindering the work of faith with an unholy life?

Love involves sacrifice and service. God's love was revealed in the death of Jesus Christ on the cross. In Thessalonica, there was the sacrifice of Jason and the brothers of the faith. The Jews broke into Jason's house and searched every corner of the house to find Paul. However, knowing that Paul was not there, the Jews brought Jason and the believers to

the town mayor. In the end, Jason was fined. They suffered economic, psychological, and material damage. However, Jason and his brothers of faith endured the hard work with their love for Christ and passion for the gospel, and the Thessalonian church became a cornerstone on which to build their faith more firmly.

Above all, the Thessalonian believers were able to overcome tribulation because they had hope for the second coming of Christ. In fact, the Thessalonians believed that the second coming of Jesus Christ was imminent. In the second half of the letter, or in 2 Thessalonians, a warning is given of this imminent second coming. But what is certain is that the saints can endure through faith in Jesus Christ, who will come again. The Thessalonians confessed in the last days that "Jesus will deliver us from the wrath to come" (v. 10). Paul encourages the saints and says again, "We who are alive and remain will be caught up together with them in the clouds to meet the Lord in the air, so that we will always be with the Lord" (1 Thess 4:17).

Into the Word

- Why were the Thessalonian church members examples of faith? (v. 6)
- What kind of faith should we have based on the example of the Thessalonian church? (vv. 9-10)

[]] Into our life

- Is my life an example of faith like the saints of the Thessalonian church?
- Are the works of faith, labor of love, and steadfastness of hope appearing in my life?

Memory Verse | 1 Thessalonians 1:6 - 7

And you became imitators of us and of the Lord, for you received the word in much affliction, with the joy of the Holy Spirit, so that you became an example to all the believers in Macedonia and in Achaia.

[] Sharing with your children

After soaking a coffee filter in water, add a drop of paint or make a dot with a washable marker. Discuss how this represents sharing the good news of faith.